Dr. Christopher Kirtley MB ChB, PhD

Washington DC USA

Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

I left Australia in 1996. At the time I was a permanent resident but not a citizen. I had been working as a researcher at Curtin University of Technology in Perth as well as a medical doctor in Fremantle. Following the election of the Howard government there was a lot of talk about impending cuts in the university funding, including the famous comment by Amanda Vanstone about savings of 12% (later explained to be the alcohol content of the wine bottle she was looking at). My Professor at the time panicked and warned me that if there were to be cuts of this magnitude then my position would be in danger. I am British and quite well-known in my field, so managed to secure a European Union fellowship to work at the University of Vienna. Since then I have also worked in Hong Kong and now in the US, but would dearly love to return to Australia, which I consider home. I became a citizen in 1997 and own property in Queensland, where I used to work as a GP. I fell in love with the state when I worked there as a rural GP in the early '90s. I also worked in the Northern Territory in a medical centre for Aboriginal people, who I also love very much. I returned to university research partly in a desire for more intellectual satisfaction, but also because this meant that I could gain permanent residency - at that time it was very difficult to secure this as a medical practitioner.

I think my decision to relocate from Australia was correct in retrospect as far as the employment situation is concerned. Academic friends in Australia, who I keep in contact with and visit when I'm back, are almost universally disillusioned and demoralised. There seems to be a lot more bureaucracy now and obsession with funding. Incidentally, in the months leading up to me leaving, I recall a disturbing increase in anti-British sentiment. I don't know if this still exists, but I think it did contribute somewhat to my decision to leave. I remember an immigration officer in Perth of Italian extraction who commented to me that if he had his way he would "send all you Brits back". I was quite shocked by this statement and though I made a formal complaint at the time it was not taken very seriously (I was told the officer was just joking). It still worries me that anti-British undercurrents may surface again in future.

I am 41 and single, living in Washington DC, where I am Associate Professor of Biomedical Engineering at The Catholic University of America. I am not a US citizen and have no intention of applying for a Green Card. My parents were both English, although my father's brother has lived in Sydney for nearly 50 years. I am still a British citizen, but regard myself as primarily Australian. Of course, my British passport is useful when traveling to European Union countries, but if I had to choose I would be Australian.

Although the US and Australia are similar to some extent, I miss the egalitarianism of Australia and my main reasons for not wishing to make the US home are its lack of such basic Australian values as universal health care and quality education, gun control etc. I think Australia is best organised country I have ever lived in - I admire its combination of order and freedom. I keep in touch with Australian affairs by reading The Australian online and listening to ABC Radio National/Radio Australia, which I enjoy very much. I particularly value programmes by Phillip Adams, Geraldine Dougue and Robyn Williams. The media in the US is extremely poor compared to the ABC, and since I see myself as a global citizen regard American media as being very limited in its coverage of international affairs.

I must admit that I have not participated in any Australian expatriate groups, but I do consider myself a good advocate of Australia in talking to friends and my students. I regularly extol the virtues of the Australian lifestyle, and I support Australian students whenever possible.

At the current time I am actively seeking employment in Brisbane, where I would like to settle down. So far I have not been successful, and I think this is due, at least in part, to the fact that I am not living in Australia presently. Some of this may be pragmatic (in that I would be difficult to interview at such a distance) but suspect that there may also be an element of vilification of academics like me who 'abandoned' Australia while times were hard. I guess what I am saying is that this may be a 'tall poppy' issue, and I may have to return to Brisbane in order to find a position. I have pondered returning to GP work while seeking an academic post, but I am worried that my Queensland medical registration has lapsed and I may experience problems in re-registering. 

Of course, exchange rates and salaries have also played a part in my decision to work overseas. This situation has improved of late with the fall in the US dollar, although academic salaries are still very poor in Australia compared to every other industrialised country (except New Zealand). 

